
 

 

5th January 2021 

Dear Parents/Carers, 

Re: ‘Another Lockdown’ (January 2021) 

Following Boris Johnson’s announcement last night of the second national lockdown, I am 
writing to you regarding some of the initial details about the closure of our school to most 
students until it’s reviewed on 15 February. Though this is not a situation any of us would 
have liked us to be in, we do at least have some clarity. No doubt this announcement will 
have raised anxieties and concerns amongst us all. It is therefore vital that we provide the 
very best support, care and guidance for all our young people as we navigate the next difficult 
few weeks together. 

The school will remain open to vulnerable and key worker students and I am grateful to those 
who have already confirmed that your child falls into one of those categories through the 
Google forms sent yesterday. This form has been updated to include requests for part time 
provision. https://forms.gle/H87CEUYe9uT52wjr6 

So that students in school can access their online lessons, staff will supervise them in IT 
rooms (Y7 - H23/H24, Y8 - H12, Y9 - H14, Y10 - H22, Y11 - Library, SF - T block). Students 
should make their way straight to their room and wait outside. They should come in non-
uniform, bring packed lunches and, where possible, their own plug-in headphones. Those 
who are eligible for Free School Meals will be provided with vouchers as before. The school 
day will be 9am - 3pm. Students will be in Year group bubbles and will adhere to social 
distancing at all times. 

We are continuing to get the COVID-19 mass testing centre set up and ready for use. 
Students who are in school and who we have received consent for testing, will be tested 
once the centre is operational. Staff will also be tested each week. 

The Prime Minister also said that ‘it is not possible or fair for all exams to go ahead this 
summer as normal. The Education Secretary will work with Ofqual to put in place alternative 
arrangements’. For Years 11 and 13 this will no doubt bring a sense of frustration and 
despair. However, it is important they still engage in their online lessons as I firmly believe 
that the value of education is not to improve performance in external exams, but to acquire 
the knowledge and skills that are needed to lead a good, well rounded and positive life. The 
subject content that has yet to be learned will be essential in whatever next steps our young 
people have in store. Therefore, all students who are at home will be following their normal 
timetable, starting on Week 2, and should access their Google Classrooms in the usual way 
where registers will be taken. Students who don’t have a record of their Google classrooms 
should contact their mentor. A year group Google Classroom has also been set up so 
students can attend online assemblies as outlined below. 

We will continue to follow guidance from government and public health officials as well as 
Coventry Local Authority and other schools within the Multi-Academy Trust. 

Yours faithfully, 

 

 
Mr Chris Bishop 
Headteacher  

https://forms.gle/H87CEUYe9uT52wjr6
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Appendix 1: Remote teaching 

All students should follow their usual timetables starting from tomorrow (Wednesday) 

P1 (please note this week is WEEK 2). Work will be set in Google Classrooms; many 

students will have been used to working from these if they had a period of self-

isolation last term. 

All students will have lunch between 12:25 and 13:00, so period 4 teaching will begin 

at 13:00. 

Almost all lessons will have a live element and instructions will appear in those 

classrooms by the start of the timetabled lesson at the latest.  Live lesson times will be 

a maximum of 45 minutes as we feel that 5 hours of screen time is excessive; students 

will be encouraged to complete written work and reading to supplement their 

studies and to reduce the time spent on screens. A typical remote lesson could 

consist of 10-15 minutes of ‘live’ content where the teacher welcomes students, takes 

a register and explains the work; followed by 20 mins of independent work by the 

student with a final ‘plenary’ session where they explain or show what they have 

been doing. 

A few points of clarification about the safe use of online learning: 

 Communication with students and parents must take place using school email 

addresses only. 

 Students must access Googlemeet with their camera off and microphone 

muted. 

 Students must not interrupt the teaching and learning for other students. 

 Use of the chat function must be for teaching and learning purposes only. 

Students can only talk to the teacher not with other students. 

 Staff will only use platforms specified by senior managers and approved by 

our IT network manager / provider to communicate with students. 

Mrs Cooke has recorded a detailed explanation of what is happening with remote 

learning which will be shared with students by their mentors.  

You can access it here: https://youtu.be/Um-lM0DMXhY 

  

https://youtu.be/Um-lM0DMXhY


 

 

Appendix 2: Attendance, Behaviour, Pastoral Support 
Students are expected to follow their school timetable for their lessons and complete 

the work provided on google classroom. Attendance to live lessons will be monitored 

and it is important students click the ‘hand in’ button in Google Classroom so the 

teacher is notified of completed work. 

The expectation is that students behave appropriately whilst in a live lesson. They 

should ensure they are sat in front of an appropriate background and microphones 

should be turned off unless directed otherwise. The group chat feature is for asking 

questions linked to the learning, not for general chat. Lessons are recorded and any 

inappropriate behaviour will be reported by email to parents. 

If your child falls ill during lockdown and is unable to attend online classes, please 

notify the school by emailing j.mcgrory@finhampark.co.uk 

We are keen for students to keep in touch with their mentors and mentor groups.  

They should join their mentor group google classroom and attend weekly mentor 

meetings. In addition, we may offer year group assemblies from time to time. We will 

notify you of these by email, on Frog, on google classroom and via the school twitter 

account so you can let your child know when to sign in. The codes for the assemblies 

are: 

 Year 7   bc5wowo 

 Year 8   7ciw5gi 

 Year 9   eashwmh 

 Year 10  jx2d2vg 

 Year 11  c52q4wh 

 Sixth Form  xoi7rtf 

 Whole School k7jvtus 

With an increased use of web-based technologies, some students may be tempted 

to cyberbully others. All students have been educated about the seriousness of this 

and that the school will not tolerate cyberbullying. If you have any concerns that 

your child is a victim of cyberbullying, or any other pastoral issues we need to be 

aware of, please contact their college leader directly: 

- Asiatic – Lol Conway – l.conway@finhampark.co.uk 

- Barbary – Glen Walker – g.walker@finhampark.co.uk 

- Katanga – Rebecca Oldfield – r.oldfield@finhampark.co.uk 

- Masai – Stephen Marfleet – s.marfleet@finhampark.co.uk 

- Nubian – Maddy Walker - m.walker@finhampark.co.uk 

Keyworker / vulnerable children attending school will be asked to complete a lateral 

flow test once per week (if permission is given) and will be kept in year group bubbles 

in order to reduce the risk of coronavirus transmission. If you have not already done 

so, please complete the consent form: 

https://forms.gle/krsjEhmvCkMg7USKA 
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Appendix 3: External Examinations and Year 8 Options Process 

As you may have seen, the announcement given yesterday suggested external 

examinations will look different this year, but we are not yet sure how. This is stressful 

and unsettling given the uncertainty around this for affected students. We will send 

more information as soon as we have it.  

We would usually launch our programme of intervention and revision sessions this 

term, and we will be in touch with details of online revision sessions and supportive 

resources in the next few days once we know exactly what students need to prepare 

for. It is important students in examination year groups continue to engage with the 

online learning, and we will ensure they are supported academically and pastorally 

at every stage.  

Students will have been expecting to sit a variety of in-school assessments this term 

to inform their progress checks, reports and parents evenings. We are working with 

our examinations team to see whether these can take place remotely, and if so, how 

we will ensure students are appropriately supported. As you will understand, this may 

affect the dates we are able to release progress checks and reports. This disruption 

will be unsettling and stressful for all students, so we have asked all mentors to email 

students each week to check in with them. If your child is feeling particularly 

overwhelmed and needs additional support, please ask them to contact their 

mentor in the first instance.  

Year 8 students are expecting to start choosing their options for GCSE in the next few 

weeks. In normal circumstances, this is launched by a talk at the year 8 parents 

evening, and followed up by taster sessions, mentor activities, and assemblies. We 

are developing a strategy to ensure this process can happen remotely, without the 

level of support available being compromised. Year 8 parents and students will be 

contacted with more information in the next few days. In the meantime, please 

reassure students they will have the full support of the school, and to contact their 

mentors if they would like further reassurance. 

  



 

 

Appendix 4: Messages from the Sixth Form Management Team 

To Year 11 

In terms of application to Finham Park Sixth Form, nothing has changed and we still 

encourage students to submit their applications by 31stJanuary 2021 and thereafter a 

member of the sixth form team will be in touch to advise on the next steps. If you have any 

queries or questions, please contact a member of the sixth form team via 

l.wilkinson@finhampark.co.uk 

To Year 12 

Please ensure that you carry on with remote learning at home. Follow your normal timetable 

and your teachers will use their Google classrooms to set work and teach live content where 

relevant. It is too early at this stage to make a decision about when and what form the Year 

12 PPE exams will take, but at this stage we do not intend to run them in the wb: Monday 

22nd February 2021. We will, however, aim give students at least 4 weeks’ notice of when we 

do intend to carry out any form of formal PPE exams. If you have any concerns please 

contact your Learning Mentor in the first instance, or a member of the Sixth Form 

Management team for support and advice.  

To Year 13 

There are many unanswered questions at the time of writing but what we have been told is 

that A Level exams will not take place in the normal way this summer. However, please rest 

assured that your hard work will still be recognised. None of the effort you have shown so far, 

and will continue to show in the coming months, will be wasted. On the contrary, any new 

system will make sure this is fully reflected in your final grade. Your eventual results will be 

indistinguishable from real exams and in the long run it will not matter that your results were 

awarded in a different way to normal. You will still be able progress to University, an 

Apprenticeship or whatever your career aspirations are. As a consequence, none of your 

ambitions for the future should be modified.   

We do know that it is asking a lot of students, on top of everything you have already been 

through, but you must take these points on board and keep going. In the coming days and 

weeks, more information will come to light to give us all clarity and your teachers will be there 

every step of the way to guide, support and reassure you to ensure you are in the best position 

upon leaving Finham Park School this summer. For now, just engage with all of your online 

lessons following your normal timetable, keep working hard and know that every piece of 

work you do both in your virtual lessons and independently will continue to make a 

difference.   

It is too early at this stage to make a decision about when and what form any intended Year 

13 PPE exams will take, but at this stage they will not be running either in school or remotely 

at home week commencing Monday 11th January 2021. We will, however, aim to give 

students at least 4 weeks’ notice of when we do intend to carry out any form of formal PPE 

exams or equivalent once the national picture of how grades are to be awarded becomes 

clearer. 

Finally – we are awaiting to hear from UCAS as to any extensions to their deadline of 

15th January 2021. Therefore we will still work towards this deadline of next Friday. So for any 

students still needing to send their application off you must contact Mr Morey, Mr Shepherd 

or Mrs Wilkinson, having completed all sections, paid and sent it as well, so that we can do a 

final check and then send your application off for you.  

mailto:l.wilkinson@finhampark.co.uk


 

 

 

Appendix 5: Safeguarding of students not in school 

Finham Park School is committed to ensuring the safety and wellbeing of all of its 

students. The Child Protection and Safeguarding Policy is on the school’s website. 

We recognise that school is a protective factor for children and young people, and 

the current circumstances can affect the mental health of students and their 

parents/carers. Teachers at Finham Park School are aware of this in setting 

expectations of students’ work where they are at home. 

As a school we recognise it is important that all staff who interact with children, 

including online, continue to look out for signs that a child may be at risk. Any 

concerns will be highlighted and forwarded to our safeguarding team and followed 

up in the usual manner. If you have any safeguarding or child protection concerns 

please email Ms Megeney, Mrs Linstead and Ms Kovacs.  

s.megeney@finhampark.co.uk 

c.linstead@finhampark.co.uk 

j.kovacs@finhampark.co.uk 
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